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TOWN OF TUFTONBORO  
BOARD OF SELECTMEN 

240 MIDDLE ROAD, P.O. BOX 98 
CENTER TUFTONBORO, NH 03816 

Telephone: (603) 569-4539 Fax: (603) 569-4328 
www.tuftonboro.org 

 
Selectmen’s Meeting                                  Monday September 9, 2019 
8:30 am – Town House 

 
The official video of this meeting can be found on the Town of Tuftonboro’s YouTube channel at:  
https://www.youtube.com/channel/UCCUmJqZvFTS23RMEFSDQzmw.   
 
MINUTES 

Present: Chairman Chip Albee, Selectman Lloyd Wood, Selectman Bill Marcussen, and Administrative Secretary Karen 
Koch.   
 
CALL TO ORDER 
Chairman Albee called the Selectmen’s meeting to order at 8:30 am.   
 
NON-PUBLIC SESSIONS 
At approximately 8:30 am, Chairman Albee moved to enter non-public session per RSA 91-A: 3 II (d) property acquisition, 
seconded by Selectman Wood.  Roll call vote: Albee – Yes; Wood – Yes; Marcussen – Yes.  At approximately 9:00 am, 
Selectman Marcussen moved to end the non-public session and move back into public session, seconded by Selectman 
Wood with all in favor.  Selectman Wood moved to seal these non-public minutes, seconded by Selectman Marcussen 
with all in favor. 
 
At approximately 9:00 am, Selectman Marcussen moved to enter non-public session per RSA 91-A: 3 II (l) consideration 
of legal advice, seconded by Selectman Wood.  Roll call vote: Albee – Yes; Wood – Yes; Marcussen – Yes.  At 
approximately 9:05 am, Chairman Albee moved to end the non-public session and move back into public session, 
seconded by Selectman Marcussen with all in favor.  Selectman Wood moved to seal these non-public minutes, 
seconded by Chairman Albee with all in favor. 
 
Chairman Albee reconvened the meeting at 9:07 am and led the pledge of allegiance. 
 
MOVING SNOW INTO ROADWAYS PROHIBITED ORDINANCE PUBLIC HEARING 
Chairman Albee read the ordinance into the record and opened the hearing to public input.  There was none.  Selectman 
Marcussen moved to approve the ordinance as presented, seconded by Selectman Wood with all in favor. 
 
PUBLIC INPUT 
The Selectmen responded to Joe Kowalski that they would follow up on having the ordinance posted to the website.   
 
REVIEW AND APROVAL OF MINUTES 
Selectman Marcussen moved to approve the 8/26/19 meeting minutes as written, seconded by Selectman Wood with 
all in favor.  Selectman Marcussen moved to approve the 8/26/19 non-public meeting minutes as written, seconded by 
Selectman Wood with all in favor.   
 
APPOINTMENTS 
The Selectmen met with Chief Shagoury regarding the remaining funds in the Police Facility Study and Design Warrant 
Article.  At a previous meeting it was agreed to use any remaining funds to continue plans to prepare for the 2020 Town 
Meeting.  There is a discrepancy between the Town and Alba Architects as to the amount of funds remaining as the 
proposal included a $2000 retainer.  $19,500 was encumbered in 2018; leaving $2828 left for work to be done in 
preparation of the 2020 Town Meeting and a potential $4828 including the retainer.   As new computers will be bought 
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for the cruisers next year, Chief Shagoury will not be doing modems for them this year.  This would leave several 
thousand dollars leftover in the Police budget that could be used for continuing the Facility Study and Design.  It was 
agreed that Chief Shagoury will work with Alba Architects to determine a cost for them to supply everything needed for 
Town meeting.  If necessary, other lines in the budget will be reviewed for available leftover funding as well.   
 
Tyler Phillips, of Horizons Engineering and Jack Parsons met with the Selectmen regarding permitting for the Union 
Wharf and Lake Road Wharf repairs.  Mr. Phillips provided exhibits to show the Town’s proposed plans for the wharfs.  
He and Mr. Parsons have gone as far as they can with permitting and are unable to proceed any further.  The biggest 
issue they have run into with permitting is the ownership of Union Wharf.  It is a big difference to the State if you are 
going with the same footprint or extending outward.  If extending further you need to obtain the State’s permission.  
You can’t extend outward without a Grant and Right and the State can’t find a Grant and Right for the original footprint 
of Union Wharf.  The Town will be grandfathered for the original footprint but not to extend it outward.  The options are 
to rebuild in place/do another design (very expensive) or seek a Grant and Right for the original footprint and at the 
same time ask to extend it out.  It was suggested that the Town meet with Executive Councilor Cryans to see if he will 
agree to the latter and take it to the Executive Council.  There was discussion regarding the Town’s options as far as 
rebuilding or repairing in place and not facing wetlands mitigation costs or rebuilding or repairing outward and facing 
mitigation costs.  Mr. Phillips suggested seeing if Executive Councilor Cryans can assist with the Grant and Right and then 
obtain cost estimates for the various options.  The Selectmen agreed to invite Councilor Cryans to meet with them.  
Selectman Wood expressed his concerns (a new build would last longer, disruption in the distribution in electric power 
for the Fire boats as well as use of the public boat launch and the store now being inactive).  Horizons Engineering will 
give the Selectmen a breakdown of their budget expenditures once they have a plan in place after meeting with 
Executive Councilor Cryans.  (Currently they are only 25% into their budget.)  The Lake Road Wharf was also discussed.  
Mr. Phillips will ask Executive Councilor Cryan’s for assistance with this wharf as well when they meet with him.  
 
Jack Parsons gave the Building Department update.  To date there have been 12 new homes, 101 building permits and 
325 inspections. Building Codes from 2009-2015 will change with State amendments effective 9/15/19.  Small windows 
are being replaced in the Town Offices.  Mr. Parsons will obtain quotes for painting the Town Offices next year.  The site 
at the Highway Garage has been prepped for installation of the generator.  The generator itself is on back order.  
Additional external lighting will be installed on all sides of the Town House.   
 
Christie Sarles gave the Library update.  Please see attached.  The Library is assisting the Wolfeboro Library with 
interlibrary services as they are closed for the next three weeks.  Use of the meeting room has dropped off as only about 
1/3 of the room will be usable during renovations.  As the Friends of the Library held a very successful gala event 
Saturday night, Ms. Sarles feels that they won’t have any problem paying their $10,000 pledge.  Gordon Hunt joined the 
conversation to speak with the Selectmen about handling disbursements from the Library Capital Reserve for payment 
of invoices to Bauen in a timelier manner.  The building process is well underway and the building is expected to be wind 
and water tight soon.   
 
Dennis Zilembo gave the Parks and Recreation Department update.  A five month report was presented for the 
Selectmen’s review.  He gave an overview of Old Home Day events.  Most events ran well.   He has ideas for improving 
some of the events in the future.   Docks and swim lines will be taken in this week.  Lake hosts and lifeguard monitoring 
ended the week before Labor Day.  There were a few instances at the beach when the Police needed to be called and 
they had a couple of lifeguard meetings regarding complaints.  The swim lesson instructors did an outstanding job with 
the children.  As there were only four children on the Tuftonboro swim team, Mr. Zilembo feels that there may be a 
benefit to having them join Wolfeboro next season.  300 boats were inspected by Lake Hosts over the summer.  The 
Summer Concerts at the Pavilion went well.  He feels that it may be beneficial to move the concert time up 30 minutes 
near the end of the season as it gets dark earlier.  In collaboration with Tuftonboro Central School Principal Gilpatrick he 
is working on obtaining grants for putting in a gaga pit (8 sided pen that kids play in) near the bark mulch at the school.  
He is meeting with the Parent Teacher Organization 9/12/19 to organize a “Trunk a Treat”.  Chairman Albee confirmed 
that surveying Libby Park is not something that Mr. Zilembo should be responsible for budgeting for.  This brought up 
discussion regarding the Copp’s Pond platform.  Selectman Wood responded to Selectman Marcussen that the Copp’s 
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Pond platform is in the process of being fixed and the work is being donated.  Mr. Zilembo hopes to plan basketball 
clinics, a Tai Chi class and a painting class.  A CPR Class will be held in the fall.  The 2019 Parks and Recreation budget 
expenditures and 2020 budget planning were discussed. Selectman Wood shared that he is working on trash collection 
pick up at four stops, including the Melvin Village boat ramp.  He also shared that there is an upright storage container 
vendor located in Tamworth.  These units could be used to store picnic tables etc.   
 
Clay Gallagher gave the Transfer Station update.  Please see attached.  The Selectmen advised that he speak with Jack 
Parsons regarding the status of the boiler replacement.  The Selectmen spoke about deficiencies with Stantec (overdue 
landfill monitoring reporting, invoicing, et.c.).  Mr. Gallagher and Karen Koch will work on putting landfill monitoring out 
to bid for next year.  The Transfer Station had positive reviews regarding the Household Hazardous Waste Days.  Mr. 
Gallagher is still looking into the mixed paper issue and responded to Selectman Wood that he has talked to one contact 
regarding brush removal at $500 per load until the brush chipper is fixed.  Karen Koch will follow up on obtaining a copy 
of the Joint Loss Safety Committee Transfer Station deficiencies for Mr. Gallagher.  Selectman Marcussen spoke of 
concerns from citizens regarding Island Day being moved to Friday.  After some discussion, Mr. Gallagher agreed to look 
at options available to have this service held on Saturday.   
 
BUDGET REVIEWS 
4442 DIRECT ASSISTANCE 
Selectman Marcussen moved to approve $21,750 for budget 4442, seconded by Selectman Wood for discussion.  
Selectman Wood added that it was important to have this funding available in the event that non-profits aren’t able to 
continue assistance as much as they have.  Vote passed with all in favor. 
 
4583 PATRIOTIC PURPOSES 
Selectman Marcussen moved to approve $1500 for budget 4583, seconded by Selectman Wood with all in favor. 
 
4589 GIFTS & DONATIONS 
Selectman Marcussen moved to approve $500 for budget 4589, seconded by Selectman Wood with all in favor. 
 
4711 LONG TERM BOND & NOTES 
Selectman Marcussen moved to approve $153,711 for budget 4711, seconded by Selectman Wood with all in favor. 
 
4721 INTEREST-LONG TERM BOND & NOTES 
Selectman Marcussen moved to approve $30,620 for budget 4721, seconded by Selectman Wood with all in favor. 
 
SIGNATURE FILE 
Selectman Marcussen moved to approve a Yield Tax Levy for PID 16-2-9, seconded by Selectman Wood with all in favor.  
Chairman Albee moved to approve Right of Burial for plot CR 10-11, seconded by Selectman Marcussen with all in favor.  
Selectman Wood moved to approve an intent to cut that was received just before the meeting for PIDs 55-1-2-3 and 15 
pending Karen Koch’s review/approval, seconded by Selectman Marcussen with all in favor.   
     
SELECTMEN’S UPDATE 

Selectman Wood moved to set the Cost of Living Adjustment (COLA) at 1.7% for budgetary purposes, seconded by 
Chairman Albee with all in favor.  Selectman Wood moved to approve the updated pay scale, seconded by Selectman 
Marcussen with all in favor.  Selectman Wood shared that he supported Chairman Albee’s earlier suggestion to create an 
all-inclusive IT budget and shared cybersecurity correspondence.  Selectman Wood provided suggestions for additional 
CIP projects and will follow up on performance reviews that are overdue. 
 
Selectman Marcussen share that the Planning Board continues to have interesting public input on the Farm Island 
subdivision.  The applicant presented a revised plan that had 10 lots instead of 12.  This will go to Horizons Engineering 
for a third party review.  The hearing was continued to 10/3/19. Selectman Marcussen responded to Selectman Wood 
that he doesn’t think that the Master Plan will be discussed at the next Planning Board Meeting.   
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Chairman Albee did a perambulation of Libby Park and obtained a quote of $600-700 for a survey.  It was agreed to 
budget this for 2020.   
 
CORRESPONDENCE 
NHDOT accepted damages to the chain link fence at 19 Mile Bay Beach.  Chairman Albee moved to allow the installation 
of “Slow Children Playing” signs on Butternut Lane and Birch Lane, seconded by Selectman Wood with all in favor.  This 
expense will be paid for by the Town as the road is Town owned.  The Selectmen reviewed letters from Andrew Devore, 
Lon Cohen and Marisa Steele regarding changes to Island Day.  Chairman Albee will attend the 9/18/19 Carroll County 
Broadband Initiative meeting at the Wakefield Town Hall.  The Selectmen reviewed a thank you letter from the 
Tuftonboro Central School to the Tuftonboro Police Department for all of their hard work the last school year.  Chairman 
Albee wants to recommend Captain Pike for a commendation as he rescued his cat from a tree.  Dave Cribbie from G.W. 
Brooks will do a baseline layout at 19 Mile Bay Beach towards the end of this month to determine when the lake has 
dropped enough to begin the project, which they expect to be sometime after Columbus Day.  The Selectmen reviewed 
an email from Jeromy Grimmett of CloudBrix, AYF’s IT and Communications consultant.  He shared their experiences 
with Charter Communications and offered to help the Town with their franchise negotiations.  Chairman Albee moved to 
waive interest of $33.24 for PID 38-1-269, seconded by Selectman Wood with all in favor.   Selectman Marcussen moved 
to approve the Beer/Ice Fest on 1/25/20 subject to there being a dedicated police detail, seconded by Selectman Wood 
with all in favor.  Selectman Marcussen moved to have Primex send a reimbursement check for the $1380.78 in 
Premium Holiday Pay rather than apply it to our 2020 annual premium, seconded by Chairman Albee with all in favor.  
The Selectmen will discuss potential uses of the remaining SB38 Funds with Jim Bean as well as a tree removal bid 
proposal submitted by Selectman Wood.  Chairman Albee will attend NH DOT’s 9/17/19 public hearing regarding 
transportation projects.  The Town is holding a flu shot clinic that is open to the public on 10/16/19 at the Central Fire 
Station from 9-10:45 am.  Insurances are accepted.  Cost without insurance is $32.  Chairman Albee let the public know 
that the Town can assist individuals that may have trouble paying for the shot.  The Selectmen reviewed an email from 
Structure Consulting Group in regards to Verizon improving the lack of cell service in the area along with helping with 
emergency radio coverage.  They would like to install a tower at the Central Fire Station.  The Selectmen agreed that he 
can take pictures of the site but should meet with the Selectmen at some point.  The Selectman will review Selectman 
Wood’s proposal regarding the Town’s brush chipper at another time.   Selectman Wood provided information regarding 
the NH Clean Diesel Program.  Funds will be available 10/1/9 through 11/12/19.  The Selectmen will review potential CIP 
submissions to be made on behalf of the Selectmen at another time.          
 
The following correspondence was also reviewed:  letter from Susan Schuur regarding the Transfer Station; NHMA 
9/6/19 Legislative Bulletin; Special Edition BET September 2019 newsletter; Bank of NH material; Letter re: PID 40-2-2; 
letter re:  PID 39-2-11; Building Permit Applications for PIDs 62-3-22, 69-2-70 and 11-1-57; Residential Tenting and 
Recreational Vehicle Permit for PID 39-1-12;  NHDES August 2019 newsletter; UNH T2 training information; NH Lakes 
8/28/19 Advocacy Alert; Councilor Cryans 8/28/19 Report; PA-34s for PIDs 40-1-325, 40-1-19, 52-3-39, 51-2-20-1, 56-3-
7, 70-2-77, and 14-1-26-9; Hathcock Certificate of Completion; Wetlands Permit Application for PID 26-1-4; Primex 
training information; NHDHHS Vaping Associated Alert; NHDES application acceptance for PID 63-2-20; CIP submissions; 
FEMA Application Funding Application Cycle; 9/19/19 Roundtable Meeting information; UNH Road Business Summer 
newsletter; Tax Map update; 8/29/19 letter from Governor Sununu regarding education funding; ZBA Notice of Decision 
for Cuscia and Thomas Point LLC;  various meeting minutes; various emails and other correspondence. 
 
PUBLIC INPUT 
The Selectmen responded to Joe Kowalski that Pelletier was the one to request additional signage on Butternut Lane 
and Birch Lane. 
 
ADJOURNMENT 
At approximately 11:38 am, Selectman Wood moved to adjourn, seconded by Selectman Marcussen with all in favor. 
 
Respectfully submitted, Karen Koch, Administrative Secretary 














